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The Basin MPO is a one story, buff-colored brick 
building on a raised basement. Neo-classical in 
design, the five-bayed front facade is symmetrically 
arranged around the main entry which occupies a 
slightly projecting central salient. The single entry 
door is framed by reeded flat pilasters which support a 
wooden entablature and semicircular-arched window. 
Single, small wooden sash windows (4-over-4), over 
which are placed roundel insets, flank either side of 
the entry bay (flat-arched). The side wings each 
contain single, large wooden sash windows (12-over-12) 
framed with flat arches. A rectangular panel is inset 
above each window. A plain frieze, dentils and 
slightly projecting cornice terminate the facade wall. 
The building is topped by a hipped red tile shingle 
roof. The building is unaltered with the exception of 
removal of the original multi-paned glass-enclosed main 
entry portico.

PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

The basement is constructed of reinforced concrete. 
Structural steel frames the main floor which is faced 
with buff-colored brick. The roof is hipped with a 
flat top. Red glazed tile shingles cover the hipped 
portion with built-up tar composition on the flat 
portion. Brick is also used to face the exposed base­ 
ment wall. Cast concrete is used for facade detailing 
and the entry stairs.

The .front facade (south) is symmetrical and vertically 
emphasized in elevation. The facade is relatively flat 
with the central section articulated by slightly 
projecting it from the flanking wings. The central 
section contains a centered entry bay and single 
windows flanking each side of the entry. The wings 
each contain single window bays (centered) that are 
larger in size than the windows immediately flanking 
the entry bay. Buff-colored brick faces the basement 
wall from grade to a cast concrete water table course. 
A vertically aligned brick stretcher course rests atop
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The Basin Post Office is a well-preserved example of 
Neo-classical design and, except for the removal of the 
original entry portico, is unaltered. Although the 
building is small and relatively simple in design, it 
manifests a character of stateliness in its classic 
proportions and crisp facade detailing. The 
articulation of the central entry section and detailing 
of the arched central bay further reinforce this 
character. The building's floor plan, with its 
centrally located square lobby, is only one of two such 
examples of this layout in the west. The square upon 
which the building is sited was planned by the 
community as its civic core and also contains the Basin 
County Courthouse (1918) and City Library that replaced 
the original Carnegie Library on the same site. Final­ 
ly, the building was the city's first and only federal­ 
ly constructed post office and, as such, was a major 
civic event. Construction of the post office took 
place during the city's most significant period of 
growth and is the legacy of an era from which 
expectations of future growth were never realized.

The building is an excellent example of a small 
single-purpose post office in the Neo-Classical design 
mode. Although relatively simple in design, the front 
facade is crisply-articulated with its slightly pro­ 
jecting central salient and Classical semicircular- 
arched entry bay. The proportions are well-balanced, 
but with emphasis toward vertical massing rather than 
the horizontal typical of smaller single-story federal 
buildings. The square, centrally located public lobby, 
around which are arranged the offices and post office 
boxes, is a rare example of this particular floor plan 
The unique design treatment of the facade and floor 
plan contribute to the building's statewide signifi­ 
cance under Criterion C.



IMAJOR BIBLIOGRAPHICAL REFERENCES
1. "Basin, Wyoming", Chanter of Conmerce Brochure, 1920.
2. "Big Horn's Progressive Towns", The Midwest Review, Vol. VII, No.2, February 1926, pp 13-19.
3. Big Horn County Rustler, various articles 1917-1919.
4. Basin Republican, various articles 1919, 1920.
5. Construction Progress Photos - May 1918-January 1919.

0.23

»7 1 3.51.9. OP
ZONE EASTING

cl i I 1 I , I , .

14.911,812.9.01
NORTHING

Bl , I
J I

ZONE EASTING
Dl -. I I I' . 1 .

NORTHING
j I.I.I,.

VERBAL BOUNDARY DESCRIPTION

Lot 51, Township 51 North, Range 93 west 150 x 140 feet, in the SE corner 
of Court House Square in the twon of Basin, Wyoming.

The site is rectangular with 150 feet of frontage along "C" street and a depth of 
140 feet with frontage along Fourth Street.

LIST ALL STATES AND COUNTIES FOR PROPERTIES OVERLAPPING STATE OR

STATE

MA
STATE

NA

CODE

NA
CODE

NA

COUNTY

NA
COUNTY

NA

COUNTY BOUNDARIES

CODE

NA
CODE

NA
FORM PREPARED BY
NAME /TITLE

H. J. "Jim" Kolva, Senior Associate
ORGANIZATION

Institute fnr Urban & \ oral St.udip*;
STREET& NUMBER

W. 705 1st Avenue
CITY OR TOWN

Sookane

DATE

April IQftfi
TELEPHONE

(509) 458-6219
- STATE

WA 99204

STATE HISTORIC PRESERVATION OFFICER SIGNATURE

In compliance with Executive Order 11593,1 hereby nominate this property to the National Register, certifying that the State 
Historic Preservation Officer has been allowed 90 days iruwhichjo present the nornirja*to1> to the State Review Board and to 
evaluate its significance. The evaluated level of/^gnifica^6e is _^_Nattfrnal *—-"$tata 
FEDERAL REPRESENTATIVE

Realty Acquisition , Principal

MAY 19
0iR€CtOR, OFFfCE OF ARCHeOCOGY AND 

ATTIST:

GPO 899-214



NPS Form 10-000-a OMB No. 1024-OO18 
(3-82) Exp. 10-31-84

United States Department of the Interior
National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places 
Inventory—Nomination Form
Continuation sheet Basin Main Post Office Item number______7_____ Page i

the water table. The remainder of the main facade is 
continued with buff-colored brick. A brick header 
course completes the brickwork.

The facade wall is terminated by a simple wooden frieze 
and slightly projecting cornice (with dentils beneath). 
Painted metal flashing caps the low parapet above the 
cornice. The tile-clad hipped roof (truncated) rises 
from behind the parapet.

The entry bay is approached by six concrete steps which 
are flanked by square brick buttresses capped by cast 
concrete. Free-standing cast iron lanterns rest atop 
the buttresses. The entry consists of a single, 
paneled wooden door with nine lights. A horizontally 
aligned 5-light transom window rests atop the molded 
wooden door head. The door is framed with reeded flat 
pilasters which support a wooden entablature and 
semicircular arch. Low relief triglyphs and rosettes 
embellish the frieze and arch. The cornice is molded 
and projects slightly. A 5-light fan window is located 
within the arch. Definition is provided to the arch by 
the slight recession of the field and use of a brick 
header course around the outside frame. (A construc­ 
tion photo of the building at completion shows a 
multi-paned glass entry portico in front of the entry. 
The date of removal could not be documented.)

The single window bays flanking each side of the entry 
bay are centered between the bay and the edge of the 
wall. Flat arches of vertically-aligned brick stretch­ 
ers top the windows. The sash is double-hung wood with 
4-over-4 lights. Cast concrete (painted) roundels are 
inset over the window bays. The larger window bays of 
the flanking wings are also topped with vertically 
aligned brick stretchers in a flat arch. A molded 
wooden panel is located beneath the windows. The sash
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consists of double-hung wood with 12-over-12 lights. 
Rectangular cast concrete panels equal in width to the 
window openings are inset above the window bays.

The side facades are identical. They are flat and 
divided into four equally spaced window bays. With the 
exception of the window of the northwest corner, the 
window bays and sash are treated identically to those 
of the flanking wings of the front facade. The 
differing window consists of an upper and lower panel 
each divided into 6-light and wood paneled sections. 
Aluminum air vents are located in the wooden paneled 
sections.

The rear facade is flat with a centered loading 
platform, flanked by two window bays on the east side, 
and a single window bay on the west side. The platform 
is enclosed with vertical wood siding and topped with a 
flat roof. Double aluminum- framed glass doors with a 
single-light transom window overhead provide access. 
The platform and access stairs are concrete. The 
window bays are identical to those of the sides except 
that the decorative roundels are deleted.
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The building occupies the southeastern corner of the 
city's Court House Square which was planned to site the 
major civic buildings of the community. The opposite 
corner of the square (southwest corner) is occupied by 
the city library which replaced the original Carnegie 
Library. These buildings flank the Neo-classical Basin 
County Courthouse which occupies the center of the 
square. Both buildings preceded the post office, and 
the specific siting of the post office was readjusted 
from the original plan in order to balance the 
arrangement of the square. Thus, the city now has a 
beautiful civic square which symbolizes the community's 
era of development. As such, the building is locally 
significant under Criterion A.

The success of Basin in getting a federal building was 
a reinforcement to the city's faith in its future 
growth and development, particularly as given 
recognition by the federal government. In spite of the 
community's small size (population of around 1,000 at 
the time of construction) it had received its federal 
building. The building now stands as a historic marker 
of the city's most significant growth period. The 
securing of appropriations for the building involved 
the efforts of the Basin Chamber of Commerce and of the 
Wyoming congressional delegation. The coordination of 
the building's siting within Court House Square by 
local groups, the contractor, and the federal 
government culminated in the completion of the civic 
core. In this context, the building is locally 
significant under Criterion A.

Basin, which now has a population of approximately
1,200, is the county seat of Big Horn County in
northcentral Wyoming. The town supports governmental
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offices and a small retail core. Agriculture and 
mining provide the base for the local economy.

Basin Gity was founded in 1896 by W.S. Collins. On 
September 30th of that year, the first Post Office was 
established with Charles F. Judkins as postmaster. In 
the following year, Basin City was declared the county 
seat of the newly formed Big Horn County. The city 
began as a few scattered log houses among the sage­ 
brush and developed, according to an early description, 
into one of the most "beautiful home-like towns in the 
state". The town was incorporated as Basin in 1903. 
The entry of the C.B. & O. Railroad in 1909 stimulated 
limited growth, but the refusal of local townspeople to 
donate land for a division point led to the creation of 
Greybull (eight miles north) as the terminal point. As 
a consequence, the town's development was curtailed.

The population in 1910 was 763 and increased to 1,088 
in 1920. The period from 1910 to 1920 was probably 
Basin's most significant developmental period. The 
county courthouse, Carnegie Library (replaced by a 
modern structure on the same site), Fraternity Hall, 
Pioneer Block, and other buildings within the downtown 
core as well as the Post Office were constructed during 
this period. Wood production, agricultural crops, and 
oil exploration contributed to the local economy. The 
great expectations of the late 1910s failed to 
materialize and the city lost population through the 
1920s. The population in 1930 declined to 903, then 
rose slightly to 1,099 in 1940. Since that time, the 
population has leveled at approximately 1,200 with a 
peak in 1960 of 1,319.

The Basin Post Office is located on the northwest 
corner of the intersection of c and 4th streets. The 
Post Office is located in the courthouse square which 
was planned as the civic center of the community. The 
square houses the Big Horn County Courthouse (1917), 
the city library, and a city park. The two-story 
sandstone block Eagles hall is located diagonally
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across from the Post Office at the southeast corner of 
the C/4th streets intersection. The main business 
block, (1900 to 1920) consisting of one to three-story 
brick and stone buildings, is located south of the 
Eagle building.

Commercial uses are located across C Street to the 
south of the Post Office. The buildings are brick and 
stucco and most are from the same era as the Post 
Office. A single-story frame building (sided with 
asbestos shingles) housing the local Girl Scout troop 
is located adjacent to the rear of the Post Office. 
Tennis courts are located to its north. Across 4th 
Street to the east are single-story commercial 
buildings (non descript) separated by the surface 
parking lots.

The Big Horn County Rustler proclaimed on January 5 
that "1917 promises to be great year". 1916 had been 
the best year in the history of Basin with more 
construction than had occurred in the past seven years, 
the expansion in oil exploration, and over $1 million 
deposited in Basin banks. The citizens of Basin were 
also optimistic that the big increase in the amount of 
mail at the post office and its change to a second 
class rating would put Basin in a position of getting a 
new building. On March 23rd, 1917, the Big Horn County 
Rustler reported that the $53,000 contract for the new 
county courthouse had been let. Work would begin 
immediately.

Plans for a new post office were drawn and, according 
to an article of May 18th, the Basin Chamber of 
Commerce voted to accept them. These plans had already 
been approved by the Postmaster General and the 
Secretary of the Treasury. Now the Chamber was urging 
the Wyoming congressional delegation to secure funding 
for the building and have construction commence 
immediately.
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On June 29th an article reported that Postmaster A.W. 
Coons had received instruction to remove the bell tower 
from the federal building site so that construction of 
the federal building could begin. The site had been 
deeded to the government by the Big Horn Company. The 
Big Horn County Rustler published that bids for con­ 
struction of the post office were being accepted in 
October of 1917. The bids were opened on November 22nd 
and on November 30th it was announced that of the five 
contractors submitting bids, W.D. Lovell of Minneapo­ 
lis, had been selected. Lovell had bid $35,700 using 
wood columns and $36,500 using steel columns. The 
choice was made to build the post office with steel 
columns.

An article of January 4, 1918 reported that the post 
office contractor, W.D. Lovell, had recommended that 
the location of the post office be shifted slightly. 
It was his opinion that this would help beautify the 
civic center. On February 1st, the Big Horn County 
Rustler reported that the location of the post office 
would be moved 25 feet north and 15 feet west to place 
the buildings in symmetry with the library and the 
county courthouse. It was also decided that the brick 
should be changed to a buff color.

Excavation for the building commenced on April 11, 1918 
(April 12th article). An article of July 19th reported 
that five bricklayers were pushing ahead on the walls 
and on August 9th it was reported that the building 
would be completed by December 1st. However, on 
November 29th the Big Horn County Rustler reported that 
a delay in the millwork and furniture arrival would 
preclude the immediate opening of the building.

Although no local newspaper accounts reported the 
opening of the new Basin Post Office, construction 
documents indicate it was opened for business in 
January of 1919.
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